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Town of Atlantic Beach Comprehensive Plan
Planning Commission Meeting

1010 32nd Avenue South, North Myrtle Beach, SC  29582

Thursday, January 12, 2017
3:00 p.m.
MINUTES
All FOIA Requirements Have Been Met

Planning Commissioners Present:

Orton Bellamy, Chair
Esco McFadden, Vice-Chair

Derrick R. Stevens

Planning Commissioners Absent:

Timothy Vereen

Poterressia McNeil

Waccamaw Regional Council of Governments:

Tom Britton
Adam Ronan

Staff present:
Benjamin Quattlebaum, Town Manager 

Cheryl Pereira, Town Clerk
1.
Call to Order:

Orton Bellamy called the meeting to order at 3:00 p.m.


A.
Roll Call: Roll call was taken.  

B.
Welcome:  Orton Bellamy welcomed all present.

C.
Moment of Silence:  A moment of silence was observed.
2.
Approval of Minutes:

It was properly moved and seconded that the minutes from December 1, 2016 be approved.  There being no questions, a voice vote was taken.  The minutes were approved.

3.
Old Business: (none)
4.
New Business: 

A.
Election of Planning Commission Officers (Chairman, Vice-Chairman, and Secretary)


Tom Britton indicated that the Town's bylaws require election of Planning Commission officers in January, and further, that by custom, the Secretary is usually the Town Clerk or an official of the city.

It was properly moved and seconded that Orton Bellamy continue in the position of Chairman.  There being no questions, a voice vote was taken.  The motion passed.

It was properly moved and seconded that Derrick Stevens be elected as Vice Chair.  There being no questions, a voice vote was taken.  The motion passed.


After she was asked if she would serve, it was properly moved and seconded that Town Clerk Cheryl Pereira be elected as Secretary.  There being no questions, a voice vote was taken.  The motion passed.


B. 
Planning Commission Meeting Schedule 2017

Tom Britton said the schedule of regular meetings would need to be adopted and then published.


It was properly moved and seconded that the proposed schedule be adopted for 2017.  There being no questions, a voice vote was taken.  The motion passed.


C. 
Review of Draft Land Use and Priority Investment Elements.

Tom Britton said these elements were the last two to be covered by the Planning Commission.


Land Use Element: 


Mr. Britton said the Land Use Element was the most important element, as there are direct ties between this element and the future zoning ordinances. State statute requires that the zoning map and ordinances be a reflection of the comprehensive plan.


As one of the components, an analysis must be provided of existing land uses.  A previous land use map had broken town into various uses and shown their locations.  Mr. Britton presented a chart which showed how many lots are used for different purposes within the town, as well as the percentage of vacant lots.  There are roughly 400 lots including streets within the town, with 228 vacant, which is shown as 42%.  If streets are discounted, over half the town is vacant, which is substantially different than any adjacent areas.


Existing zoning is also examined, including a breakdown of how many parcels are in each zone.  Based on lots, 37.9% of zoned parcels are developed.  C2, or highway commercial, has 72% of parcels developed.  R2 parcels have over half developed.  There are other zones with very low utilization, a result of the high percentage of vacant lots.


Mr. Britton presented a future land use map, saying there's expectation that the future zoning map will look very similar.  The text can elaborate on deviations, but the maps should look similar.  The land use element, on page 111, includes the recommendations from the Ziscovich Master Plan, including descriptions of what the districts are and what they mean.  Using that as a guideline for the land use map, a few tweaks were necessary, because the Master Plan anticipates opening ocean boulevard and extending 30th Avenue across Highway 17 to the western side of town.  However, based on discussions with the Planning Commission, uncertainty remains about opening Ocean Boulevard, so contingencies had to be built into the land use map.

The western part of town is listed as a main street district (MS1 -- mixed use and multi-family, no single-family residential) on the Master Plan, based on the anticipated extension of 30th.  However, because 30th may not be extended, the land use map had to include a contingency, describing single family, duplex, multifamily and townhouse types of uses, as opposed to commercial uses.  


Other deviations are focused on the descriptions, editing the MS1 and MS2 to make them lower density, in the event that Ocean Boulevard is not opened.  In the Master Plan, the waterfront districts assumed larger lots on the ocean.  However, if 1st is not closed, the setbacks and districts need to be amended.


Benjamin Quattlebaum asked if the governing document for the town would be the LMO.  Mr. Britton said the Town would be governed by the existing zoning until amended by Council, that taking six months after adoption to rewrite and adopt a new LMO.  Some things may take more time, such as development of architectural standards.  Mr. Britton reiterated that the Comprehensive Map is not zoning.

Benjamin Quattlebaum said he was concerned about the interim period, and said he believed the issue of Ocean Boulevard should be enunciated clearly by the Commission.  He said should the decision be to open Ocean Boulevard, it would take three to five years to accomplish, and would have an impact on developers.  From an administrative standpoint, developers will ask about future plans for the boulevard.  So that staff doesn't have to send mixed messages, he asked the Commission to answer the question definitively.


Orton Bellamy said it was the Commission's understanding that Council would make the final decision, though he understood Mr. Quattlebaum's desire for a definitive finding.

Mr. Quattlebaum said a meeting was scheduled with HUD in February regarding the progress on the Housing Authority property.  A dual message leaves ambiguity about what the Town is going to do about developing those properties.


Orton Bellamy said the Commission makes recommendations, and the Council makes the final decision.  Mr. Quattlebaum said there would be a presentation to Council, and asked the Commission for their preference.  Mr. McFadden said he preferred to keep it closed, but that the issue could be changed later via referendum.  Orton Bellamy said he had no preference.  Mr. Stevens said he thought the previous board had voted to keep it closed, and that other developers might desire it remain closed.


Orton Bellamy said that opening Ocean Boulevard might not increase traffic flow as much as anticipated.  Mr. Quattlebaum asked if a business owner on 30th and 31st, which is anticipated to be mixed use, would see enhanced traffic flow with an open Ocean Boulevard.  Orton Bellamy said that business owner would have to do the research, and would need a study on the traffic flow.  Mr. Quattlebaum said those numbers were available.


Mr. Britton said they were discussing the routing of traffic.  Traffic was counted on Ocean Boulevard, as well as the adjacent streets.  The traffic counts on 30th presently are 600 or fewer.  On Ocean Boulevard, they are 200 or fewer.  The lowest counts on adjacent ocean boulevards is approximately 25 times higher, with some of those areas seeing traffic of 10,000 per day.  Opening Ocean Boulevard would increase traffic down 30th Avenue, because of the traffic light there on Highway 17.  

In 1990, traffic counts on 30th Avenue were approximately 1,800 per day.  Currently, there are 600-800, which is approximately 1/3 of what they were 20 years ago.  Orton Bellamy said in the 1990s, there were more businesses and development, so traffic count would be higher.  Mr. Britton said the traffic counts have been declining, because even at their peak, the traffic counts were not sufficient to support economic activity.


Mr. Quattlebaum asked what the recommendation would be from the Commission on Ocean Boulevard.  The consensus from the Commission was that Ocean Boulevard remain closed.  Mr. Quattlebaum sought confirmation that that would be the actual recommendation to Council.  Orton Bellamy said if anyone asked, they would refer them to Council, who makes the final decision.


Tom Britton said that in terms of goals and objectives, keeping Ocean Boulevard closed would change the goals and objectives, with a focus more on residential than commercial.  There is already some language in the goals and objectives for that contingency.  


Implementation strategies include updating the Land Management Ordinance, which needs to include changes in the laws since the LMO was last updated.  Additionally, the current LMO is lengthy and can be shortened and made more user-friendly, to give clarity to developers.  A plan is needed for capital improvements, including some which are easily done, some which need more money, and where funding may be pursued.


Tom Britton said architectural standards were part of the Master Plan, and could be done concurrently with the LMO update or at a later date.  Public improvement specifications need updating in terms of expectations for sidewalks and streets.

Esco McFadden said there had been discussion about making 4th Street one way, and asked what the final determination was.  Tom Britton said they'd not recommended making it one-way, but did recommend shifting it westward to create an additional buffer area to the commercial properties, through streetscape improvements, with possibly making it one-way in the future after discussion with the property owners.  Esco McFadden said the people he'd spoken with would like to see that street one-way.  Tom Britton said there is merit, but without having public hearings and input from property owners, there was hesitation to make it a recommendation.  


Mr. Quattlebaum said he'd heard as well a community desire to see the street made one way.  Tom Britton said he would discuss with them how to accomplish that, but that from the standpoint of the Comprehensive Plan, there is nothing to preclude making the street one way.  


After ascertaining that the street was owned by the state, Mr. Britton said the short answer that Council recommend a discussion with SCDOT.


Priority Investment Element:


Adam Ronan said this element is a way for the Town to identify and prioritize money for different projects.  Town staff and adjacent municipalities and agencies were consulted on capital improvement projects, including renovating Town Hall and the Community Center, possibly building a new Town Hall, streetscape improvements on US 17 and 30th, the need for public restrooms, enhanced stormwater drainage.  Comments were received about beach renourishment projects.  A table was put together to include those projects, including estimated timeline, projected costs, and funding sources.

Mr. Ronan said a requirement was a need for project coordination, which is why other entities such as North Myrtle Beach, Horry County Schools, Public Works, Fire Rescue, and SCDOT were contacted for feedback.


There are some projects for which information is still missing, which will be incorporated into the element once that information is received.


Comments were received from Horry County as to what might be beneficial to the Town.  Many of these have been included in other elements, such as beach renourishment, recreation, flood ordinances.  SCDOT sent information on 3 projects in the area, not necessarily within the town limits.  DHEC and Coastal Resource Management Office have been consulted regarding beach renourishment, which has been identified and prioritized along Stretch 1, which includes Atlantic Beach.  The project is anticipated to cost $5 million.  Cost information specific to Atlantic Beach is still pending.  One recommendation is that Atlantic Beach needs to update the beach management plan, which will help with funding eligibility from a variety of sources.

Santee Cooper was consulted regarding burying utility lines on US 17 and cost estimates received, which will be incorporated into the element.  Information from North Myrtle Beach Fire Rescue and Public Works, and Horry County Schools, is still pending.

Tom Britton said he'd get current information to those organizations, so they can provide comment in advance of the Commission meeting on January 26.


Adam Ronan said the priority investment map identifies the projects collected from staff and outside agencies and municipalities, and incorporates recommendations from the Master Plan.  It serves as a visual representation of the projects, and so is a helpful way to see the Town's needs in years to come.  


3 priority investment zones are identified within the Town.  Zones are areas in a town which can use market-based incentives for economic revitalization and promote public housing.  Within each zone, standards can be set with a focus toward those issues.  The three zones in the map are: 1) 30th Avenue & Ocean Boulevard, 2) 4th Avenue Corridor, and 3) US 17 gateway corridor.  Within each area, there are specific issues which can be addressed with the specific standards.  Those are outlined for the Planning Commission to consider.


Tom Britton said priority investment zones have been used well by some municipalities in South Carolina.  This is a 2007 addition to the state law.  Within those zones, special requirements and fee structures can be adopted to encourage certain types of development.  There is potential to use priority investment zones in the 3 areas identified.  


Adam Ronan said the last part of the element, as always, includes goals and objectives, implementation strategies.  Some of the sample goals and objectives include actively soliciting input of residents, the prioritization and implementation of projects, periodic review and update of projects, and creating a priority investment zone.  These are standard.  There is a need to encourage public participation and maintain government transparency.  Implementation strategies tie into other elements.  These include developing a capital improvement plan, which provides a link to the Town's budget, creating an official town map, implementing priority investment zones to encourage economic revitalization, and to ensure public participation and government transparency.

There were no questions.


Tom Britton concluded by saying the elements discussed would be compiled into a package in advance of the meeting on the 26th, so that the Commission will be able to make a recommendation to Council.  Any major changes will be highlighted.  A public hearing is scheduled for the hearing on the 26th; a copy of the draft of all 9 elements will be available to the public a week ahead of that meeting.  

This public hearing is not required by statute.  Another public hearing will be scheduled in advance of the Council adopting the Comprehensive Plan.  It will provide an opportunity to the public to offer comment in advance.


There were no questions.


Orton Bellamy thanked Tom Britton and Orton Bellamy for their assistance, and thanked Mr. Quattlebaum and Ms. Pereira for their help, as well.

7: 
Adjournment: 


It was properly moved and seconded that the meeting adjourn.  A voice vote was taken.  The motion passed.  The Planning Commission adjourned at 3:55 p.m.
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